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A Muir Beach Love Story
By Pamela Tom Swarts

The passing of Bob Jacobs on 
January 13, 2023, marks the loss 
of another Muir Beach icon. At 94, 
Bob remained active and sharp, 
even participating at October’s CSD 
Candidates’ Night as the speakers’ 
timekeeper. However, my fondest 
memory of Bob will always be his 
devotion to his wife, Nina White. 
Nina passed away nearly five years 
ago. According to “muirbeach.com” 
... She passed away February 24, 
2018 after a long illness. She and 
her immediate family managed to 
be on the last ship to leave Europe 
as WW2 began. Nina was an artist, 
an actress, a teacher, a model, a 
photographer, a political activist 
and a confidant to numerous friends.   

White Way (named after Nina) 
houses only two homes: Bob and 
Nina’s, and ours. Over the years, 
we would see Bob and Nina taking 
their daily stroll down White Way 
to enjoy the expansive views. They 
would pause and then return home, 
always hand in hand. I always 
wondered what they may have said 
to each other in those moments; 
or perhaps, they simply admired 
the ocean and surrounding hillside 
together in silence, not needing 
any words. Either way, their walk 
demonstrated a cherished ritual of 
love. Over the years, their walks 
became less frequent as Nina's 
health deteriorated. One day, I 
decided to grab my phone camera 

to capture what always brought 
me joy. Whenever I see an elderly 
couple walking together in a park, 
or on a walking path, I hope that 
my husband, Jeff, and I will be 
that couple as we age. After Nina’s 
passing, I shared these photos with 
Bob. I hope they brought him joy. 

One day, we will get new neighbors 
on White Way. I will share this Muir 
Beach love story with them in hopes 
that Bob and Nina’s spirit blesses 
their home for many years to come. 
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Photos by Robin Terra

The 2022 Muir Beach Holiday Arts 
Fair has come and gone and the new 
year is here! We didn’t let the rain stop 
us on Saturday as Cuco and his guys 
wrapped the Center in plastic sheeting, 
and a tent in front of the shed created 
our new music venue - LOL! Some 
strategic placements of containers to 
catch the water on the deck and good 
humor by all, made it a memorable 
start to the weekend. Fortunately we 
were greeted with lovely weather on 
Sunday. Due to Covid concerns, we 
again had a smaller number of artists 
and with accommodations made for 
spacing. After all of the bills were 
paid, the Fair donated $1,000 to the 
CSD to be used for community events. 

As always, there are many thanks to 
be given. It’s a labor of love from the 
community and somehow a simple 
thank you never seems sufficient 
although it’s all that I have.

Clearly the Garden Club is making lots 
of sales… just ask Tayeko Kaufman & 
Janice Kubota; (below) Stella Eigsti 
making sure no one misses the MBVFA 
logo; and Jessica Rauh’s earrings are 
always a big hit at the JR. Artisans table

The MB Grass Band-Front Row: Mark Pandapas & Paul Tollefson, Back Row: Bob 
Bowyer, Renee Boeche & Chas Kingsbury. Missing: Bryce Bowyer & Robin Terra

Ellen Litwiller shows her gorgeous 
cards. Background: Kasey Corbit 
and her yummy truffles

All’s Fair in Arts & Crafts
By Laurie Piel None of it happens without the hard 

work of setting it up… no one sees 
your dedication… it’s from the heart 
… so my heartfelt thanks to Ken High 
& Ellen Litwiller for their time and 
efforts. As you can see we were a little 
light on folks strong enough to deal 
with early heavy lifting. It doesn’t 
take long so I’m hoping more folks 
will volunteer next year.

Let’s start with the kitchen …. Alecia 
Singer assumed the responsibility 
for the kitchen again which is now 
set up to take donations via Signup 
Genius. We learned a lot from this 

Continued on next page
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first round... It worked so well and we 
had so many donations that next year 
we will be doing some editing to the 
donation requests. Our food donators 
were Angie Banducci, Beth Begault, 
Suzanne Bender, Beatrice Chorinsky, 
Joey Groneman, Bernard Halliwell, 
Gail High, Danny Hobson, The 
Jeschkes, Susannah Kennedy, Marilyn 
Laatsch, Carol Lankford-Gross, 
Barbara Piotter, Jackie Russell, Liz 
Salin, Alecia Singer, Julie Smith and 
Kate Somers… as always, a special 
thank you to Gabe Leis who  is always 
there with his full scale donations of 
burritos. I know there were some 
people who did not sign up but brought 
food any way… like Tayeko Kaufman 
and, unfortunately, I don’t remember 
who else…everyone please accept my 
thanks. The Kitchen’s running team 
of Paul Jeschke, Susannah Kennedy, 
Jamie Kimmel, Janice Kubota, 
Marilyn Laatsch, Melissa Lasky, 
Trish McCall, Barbara Piotter, Lonna 
Richmond, Liz Salin and Pam Swarts, 
although swamped with lots of food, 
managed to get it all organized and 
keep it running smoothly.

Next I’d like to thank Alexis Chase 
who took on the Junior Artisans 
table AGAIN. Leigha Heydt, Danny 
Hobson, Jackie Russell and Heidi 
Stubler-Brown oversaw the juniors.
The Junior Artisans, not surprisingly,  
had some of the most fun items 
for sale… I know I spent my hard 
earned cash at their table! We had 
some new folks at the table and some 
moved up to their own table. Our Jr. 
Artisans were Paige & Callie Brown, 
Ella Brundieck, Charlie & Hadley 
Groneman, Chloe Kirk, Francesca & 
Vincent Piazza, Jessica & Anna Rauh 
and Tommy Vallee.

This year we had more  people sign up 
as Floaters which gave me and many 
others a break… I am personally 
grateful to Darcy Fitzpatrick, Bernard 
Halliwell, Anne Jeschke, Carol 
Lankford-Gross, Sonia Martin and 
Nikola Tede.

The Beverage Bar held up well under 
the resourceful watch of Harvey 
Pearlman and his team of Paul 
Jeschke, Tennessee Nelson and David 
Piel. This year the Beverage Bar was 
lucky to be the beneficiary of left 
over wine from the BBQ that had to 
be donated to be used. Since all of 
the profit goes to the CSD to be used 
for the community, it was a perfect 
combination. 

Needless to say, we missed Simon 
Littler but our new Music Maven, Bob 
Bowyer took our live music to the 
next level and created “The Lounge 
at the Fair” with a fire pit and comfy 
seating. Something tells me that’s 
here to stay! Everybody loved having 
a place to sit and enjoy the music, 
each other, food from the kitchen and 
warm drinks from the beverage bar. 
Over the two days our musicians were: 
The Acoustic Trio (Bruce Barrett, Joe 
Massey, and Johnny Walsh), the Muir 
Beach Grass Band (Bob Bowyer, 
Renee Boeche,  Bryce Bowyer, 
Chas Kingsbury, Mark Pandapas, 
Robin Terra and Paul Tollefson), The 
Monday Group (Chris Boateright, 
Brent Babow, Bob Bowyer, Bryce 
Bowyer and Katherine Stebner). To 
round out the musical performances 
Larry Lasky, Robin Terra and Steve 
Utstein got together and played a 
set. We would love to add to the fair 
musical talent so if you would like to 
perform next year, please contact Bob 
Bowyer at  bigbowyer@gmail.com 
who will be heading up the Lounge 
again next year.

There is more than one way to support 
the fair and financial donations are a 
major part of the equation. Because 
of the MBVFA wine donation, 
Peter Lambert & Linda Lotriet were 
kind enough to give a monetary 
donation in lieu of their normal wine 
contribution. Our other contributors 
were: Katherine Bicer, Christine 
& Sefton Murray, Garrett Paul and 
Bethany Villere.  

Lest not we forget, our incredible Muir 
Beach artists: Debra Allen, Florence 
Buchenroth, Emily & Becky Carroll, 
Kasey Corbit, Craig Eichenbaum, Jill 
Hamilton, Hilary Gross, Mira Klein, 
Ellen Litwiller, Janet Tumpich Moore, 
Leslie Riehl, Tom Soltesz, Bethany & 
Lola Villere, Liv Weisel, me and, of 
course, our three legacy community 
organizations… The Garden Club, 
MBFVA and the Quilters. Needless to 
say, without them there would be no 
fair at all!

Looking forward, I will be working 
with Lynda Grose Silva to partner 
with the California College of the Arts 
to bring in up and coming talents. Just 
as we nurture our own Junior artisans, 
I’ve always felt that the fair should be 
a place where new artists can find a 
welcoming home. You may not know 
that Lynda was the Chair of the Fashion 
Design Program at CAA and is still a 
professor of critical studies there. She 
is a Founding member of the Union 
of Concerned  Researchers in Fashion 
and a board member of remake.world 
. It is an honor to have her join the fair 
to bring her knowledge, expertise and 
connections to the fair. 

A good time was had by all and I look 
forward to seeing everyone Dec. 2nd 
& 3rd for  the Muir Beach Arts Fair 
2023… see you all at the Fair!
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Preparing for Winter
By Jeff Swarts

When I grew up it was all about getting ready for 
winter. I spent my summers and parts of fall with my 
grandparents. They were small town rural California 
folks of modest means. When I was young I would help 
my grandmother and aunts with the fruit picking, from 
blackberries, wild grapes, to all other tree fruit that came 
into season. I probably ate half of what I picked before 
it made it into the basket or coffee can, but I never went 
out without some sort of container for the fruit. I can 
still feel the summer heat and the dirt under my feet. 

I remember wandering into the kitchen sleepy eyed to 
witness the clanging of pots and the chatter of my aunts 
as the canning process was already in full operation. 
The fruit would be washed, pitted or peeled and cooked. 
And the smell of the apple sauce or peaches would be 
thick in the air. It was wonderful. And a small bowl of 
hot fresh fruit was always shared with us kids. It was 
hot outside during those late summer months and even 
hotter in the kitchen where the women scurried around 
those hot kettles and stove all day. When finished, the 
counters and table were covered with cooling jars of 
fruit. The delicacies these jars held were enjoyed by all 
that coming winter. I loved to go down in the basement 
and pick out a few jars to take home when in town for 
the holidays. 

My favorites were the canned pears, peaches and 
apricots with the apple sauce a close fourth. Although 
the wonderful jellys and jams were a school staple in 
my daily peanut butter sandwiches, I had no interest in 
the various jars of vegetables and venison mincemeat. 
For me it was all about the fruit. 

As I grew older I gravitated to other outdoor activities, 
fishing first then hunting. And again, it was all about 
filling the freezer. I was fortunate to have a grandfather 
who owned a sporting goods store. Not like the ones 
today but one that had deer heads all around it, with 
an occasional lion or wolf hide draped across the 
balcony. There were rifles along the walls with aisles 
of ammunition and fishing gear. And of course old 

men spitting into a shared spittoon fabricated out of a 
WW1 12” brass casing from some battleship cannon. 
I remember the stories, dogs, cigars and laughter and 
rarely saw a woman in there. 

My grandfather, after selling his interest in the store, 
became a patient mentor for all his grandchildren. He 
enjoyed driving me, my brother and our other boy 
cousins out on fishing and shooting expeditions. We 
loved it and all excelled at it. At age 12 I passed my 
hunter safety course and was immediately hunting all 
types of fowl and small game with a single shot 410 
shotgun and single shot .22 rifle. 

We caught big trout and killed some nice bucks. I 
remember bringing my first buck antlers into my 6th 
grade class from a buck I had shot with my father in the 
High country to share. Most of the girls cried, claiming 
that I killed Bambi. I remember curious looks at the 
lunch table when tearing bites off a tough, smashed up 
and ketchup smeared piece of venison on my wonder 
bread sandwich. This was the education I learned 
from my grandmother and grandfather. First the fruit 
gathering, then later fishing and hunting experiences 
that we always re-lived at holiday meals. They were the 
best years.

To this day my teachings and adventures are with me. 
My children love fresh trout and venison steaks. And 
an occasional jar of homemade canned fruit. But the 
times have changed. We get fresh fruit from around 
the world year long now. And my kids would rather 
photograph and play in the outdoors, rather than exploit 
them. I’m old school. I grew up under the influence of 
a grandfather who believed your hobbies should pay; if 
you’re not bringing home a wage you should be bringing 
home some meat. 

So I carry these old ways and stories with me to this day. 
Always be prepared, plan for tomorrow because winter 
is on its way.
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The Allen’s Hummingbird or Selasphorus Sasin is one of 
at least 69 bird species said to fly around Muir Woods.  
We used to have a pair in our Muir Beach garden all year 
round. They’d do what they’ve evolved to do, beating 
their wings at more than sixty times a second, glittering, 
rocketing, hovering, flying backwards, fighting, feeding 
and astonishing us.  Naturalist and author Sy Montgomery 
calls them “tiny creatures delicate as froth”.

In her book, the Hummingbirds’ Gift, she writes, 
“Hummingbirds are made of air. Their tiny bodies are 
crammed with no fewer than nine air sacs, in addition 
to their two huge lungs and enormous heart”.  They are 
feisty, fast and territorial and also impossibly active, 
needing to consume the largest quantity of food by body 
weight of any invertebrate. On an average day, they 
must visit around 1500 flowers and eat an additional few 
hundred insects.

She says hummingbirds are emblems of irrepressible life.  
Sadly, an estimated three billion birds have disappeared 
from North American skies in the last fifty years.  With 
human-induced climate change and other challenges, 
they are fighting to survive. Our last winter storms proved 
too much for the hummingbirds in our backyard.  After 
the first week, I saw only one rocket magically skyward 
in a ray of light between heavy showers.  There was no 
joyful mate or sparkling rival in the foreboding skies.

Following the second week of biblical weather and until 
now, I haven’t seen any.  Unable to feed or remain safe, 
torpor brought on by chill during such a long period 
may have killed them?  Apparently, hummingbirds were 
considered to be “resurrection birds” by early Spanish 
explorers to this part of the globe. Sy mentions they 
believed “anything that glittered so brightly had to 
have been made new each day.” Ironically perhaps, the 
Mayans believed they brought rain.

We have a beautiful hand-stitched hummingbird made 
by Danielle, lovingly brought home by our children 
from the Muir Beach Christmas Fair about 12 years 
ago.  It perches on our tree each year and this coming 
holiday season it will be placed at the very top.  We’ll 
craft a dime-sized nest for her in memory of our magical 
hummingbirds and all creatures great and small lost in 
the storms of January 2023. 

Heavenly Hummingbirds: 
A Muir Beach winter storm story
By Sarah Nesbitt

Hurricane Hunters
It was the night of January 4th, what I like to call, “the 
wind night.”  The power, communication and internet 
were out in Muir and Graham had been at work for 
several days. After a few hectic sleepless nights of 
putting Christmas away and getting the house into 
‘flood-mode”, I decided it was safest to take the kids to 
my parents house in Kentfield. 

My parents house is perched on the top Northeast corner 
of Mt. Tam, nestled amongst a grove of Redwoods. 
We lost power at around 8:45 and all headed to bed. I 
was restless and couldn’t sleep. I sat in the living room 
looking up at the Redwood canopy. 

In over four decades at that house, I’d never seen our 
staunch Redwoods being tossed around like rag dolls. 
The wind at the top of the canopy was blowing in 
my estimation 85-100 mph. The energy and howling 
was beautiful, yet nerve racking as I feared for a tree 
toppling down on us. 

At close to 9:30 the windows of the house started to 
vibrate and an extremely unsettling rumbling sound 
emerged quickly gaining intensity.   My mom ran into 
the living room with a flashlight screaming, “Brett what 
is that?!”

“I think it’s a plane?!!!” I yell. 

She screams back, ”Is it going to hit us??!!!”” 

“I don’t know?!!!” 

Just then the rumbling turned into a roar and we both 
ducked, covering our heads as if we were somehow 
going to save ourselves from a plane crashing into the 
house. At that moment the sky lit up and a MASSIVE 
airplane roared by, its lights flashing through the mist.  

I immediately texted Graham that a plane might crash 
into Tam. It was flying due West, straight into the storm. 
I texted a friend, he said all commercial flights were 
grounded. I looked on the internet to try and figure out 
what it was.,.. nobody seemed to believe us. 

Days later stories began popping up on the news about 
the “Hurricane Hunters” a Mississippi based U.S Air 
Force Reserve Unit flying into California’s atmospheric 
rivers for data collection. In the end it was a C-130 
cargo plane, so close I swear I saw the dual propellors 
on the wings. 

– Brett Sibley
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Privilege
By Steven J. Moss

	 Home for winter break, my daughter, Sara, was eager for help deciding which study abroad 
program to take during her last semester in college.  Society, Culture and Gender in Amsterdam?  Social 
Movements and Human Rights in Argentina? International Perspectives on Sexuality in Prague? More 
than 20 different opportunities, in a dozen and a half countries, were available on her university’s 
website. “I have to warn you,” Sara grimaced.  “The website is a bit wonky when it comes to searching.”

	 While Sara was mulling over her options, my wife, Debbie, and I were simultaneously grappling 
with a mirror image challenge, if the mirror was in a carnival house:  how to secure a student visa for 
a Rwandan teenager.  Jessica is a charismatic 16-year-old who dreams of becoming a doctor. We know 
her family from my work in Rwanda. When she expressed interest in attending high school for a year 
in the United States, we offered to sponsor her.  With the help of former San Francisco Supervisor 
Sean Elsbernd, we secured a full scholarship for her at Archbishop Riordan High School.  Despite this 
support, her visa application had been rejected twice, with no explanation.  Dejected, and wondering 
whether it was her race or character that were at fault, she mustered the courage to try one more time.

	 Sara chose the Multicultural and Conflict Resolution program in South Africa.  The application 
process required answering a handful of short essays, uploading a resume, and wrangling a letter of 
recommendation from a university advisor.  All were completed within a few hours.  After she pressed 
the send button on her submission, Sara worried out loud, “I hope I get in.”

	 For Jessica’s third try we retained an immigration attorney, who revised her application, making 
sure every “i” was dotted, every “t” crossed, and drafted a letter outlining why she qualified for an F-1 
visa to study in the U.S.  The family collected testimonials about Jessica’s dedication to her church 
and community, to demonstrate she would not overstay her travel permit, the U.S. State Department’s 
biggest worry. 

	 America doesn’t give visas to Africans easily, something I confirmed with a friend at the State 
Department, who told me that Rwandans illegally and indefinitely prolong their stay 80 percent of 
the time, a factually incorrect assertion oft propagated by U.S. representatives in Africa. Official State 
Department data put that number at closer to 10 percent. The real problem, according to our attorney, 
is that Africans are Black. To bolster Jessica’s chances, we asked former San Francisco Mayor Art 
Agnos and State Senator Scott Weiner to connect us with Congresswoman Nancy Pelosi’s Office, which 
they promptly did.  Pelosi’s staff, in turn, sent a letter to the U.S. Embassy in Rwanda, asking that 
Jessica’s file be fairly evaluated. Having done as much as we could, we fitfully waited for Jessica’s visa 
appointment, scheduled just a week before the start of Riordan’s second semester.

	 Sara received an email from the School for International Training, the program to which she’d 
applied, requesting her transcripts, which she passed on to her school’s Office of International Programs.

	 Debbie and I nervously monitored WhatsApp on the day of Jessica’s visa appointment, anxious 
for good news. We heard nothing, a silent indicator that things went badly.  The next day we received an 
email from Jessica’s father, Eric.

Jessica was denied a visa again and reasons weren’t disclosed to us. The officer refused to 
take the letter from the lawyer. I know it is very frustrating and devastating news to all of us, 
especially Jessica. 
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Eric said he told the officer that he had a letter from an attorney addressed to him, but he declined to 
review it, saying “it is my right to get a lawyer, but he is not obliged to take the document.” Eric went 
on to detail the questions the consular had asked Jessica, which revolved around her relationship with 
Debbie and me and how she secured a scholarship. 

A few hours later our lawyer responded to Eric’s message.

Based on the questions and answers, I believe the officer had made up his mind to deny the F-1 
visa even before the interview began. Nothing in your responses would sensibly explain why 
Jessica was denied. The only logical conclusion is that the officer had this mindset before you 
got to the window for the interview. This is not how the process is supposed to work and Jessica 
deserved both a full review of her application and a full explanation as to why she was denied.

The attorney promised to follow-up, and Debbie continues to lobby public officials to pay attention to 
the racist undertones of America’s visa process. But there’s little hope of any kind of remedy. Consular 
offices, unlike most other parts of the government, have little oversight and less transparency. Riordan 
started its second semester without Jessica, who remains in Rwanda, wondering if it’s her fault she 
wasn’t able to secure a U.S. visa, maybe because she’s Black.

	 Sara probably won’t hear back about her South Africa application until the Spring.  Her college 
assures her, though, that she’s likely to get in.

Jessica on the right and her mom on the left. 
Photo taken by Steven in Rwanda last year.
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Inspired by charmingly different versions of stories told 
by John John and Kathy Sward, we decided to use that 
as a base for learning how some of the ‘old-timers’ came 
to Muir Beach.

Gail remembers chatting with John John and asking 
how he met Kathy. He remembers being at  home and 
looking out at the beach when he saw a lone figure 
walking aimlessly. He went out to check and thought 
she seemed confused and unsure where she was. John 
John talked her into coming home with him for safety 
and warmth, and then,  John John said, “She never left.”

Sitting by a big fire in the fireplace of the community 
center, Kathy told Anne her story of how she came 
to Muir Beach. Driving in an old car with a group of 
girlfriends all the way from the upper mid-west, the 
group finally got to Muir Beach. They were unsure 
where they were and what was around, but saw a pair 
of legs sticking out under an old truck. Finally getting 
his attention, a young man rolled out to greet them. That 
was John John and the beginning of a legendary Muir 
Beach family.

We asked some other long-time residents how they got 
here. Here’s what they said:

Gary Friedman and Trish McCall
Trish and I were living in San Francisco. We moved from 
Connecticut in search of all the exciting developments 
in consciousness and humanistic psychology at Esalen 
and UCSF. California was teeming with new ideas. In 
training in a new program in psychology, Trish and I went 
to dinner at the home of the Gallands. 25 minutes from 
San Francisco – spectacular views and filled with people 
on the cutting edge of the human potential movement. 
It seemed like Paradise. Over coffee after dinner we 
were joined by Richard Beckman, architect, and Dave 
Gillespie, builder,  both of whom lived here. We located 
a choice lot that Beckman knew about covered in poison 
oak, fell in love, built the house in 6 months and have 
lived happily ever after since 1976.

Nina Vincent
I arrived in Muir Beach on a trip West with my 
grandmother during my Christmas break in my freshman 
year of college in New Hampshire. I had cared for 

Trish’s first two sons in the East Coast and was visiting 
her and Gary for the first time in Muir Beach. Trish was 
pregnant with Cassidy. When I returned to the cold New 
Hampshire winter with visions of the Pacific Ocean 
crashing on the rocks beneath Trish and Gary’s home, 
the idea of my becoming an au pair was born along with 
Cassidy.  I moved here in the summer of 1980 and other 
than years abroad, have been here ever since.

Marilyn Laatsch
I and some other students were invited to the Muir 
Beach home of the Collier’s in 1970 for a wonderful pot 
luck dinner.  I immediately fell in love with the magic 
& beauty of Muir Beach and by some miracle met Les 
Smith, a resident & the developer of Seascape, walking 
on Sunset Way. We talked about living in Muir Beach 
and it was then he told me of a property on Sunset which 
had just hours ago become available. It would be perfect 
for me, Les said.  And he was absolutely right!!!!!  I’m 
forever grateful to all that came together to make this a 
reality for me.

Michael and Tayeko Kaufman
We first discovered Muir Beach during the sixties hippy, 
dippy days when live concerts with the likes of Janis 
Joplin performed at the tavern on the beach. Many years 
later Michael taught kindergarten  in Mill Valley and 
had Jessie Sward, Katelyn Pervier, and Sean Onorato 
as students. Katelyn’s mother Tinker, who ran the barn, 
kept in touch with us when we went abroad to let us 
know which houses were coming up for sale.   After 
three years and three tries we were successful in getting 
240 Sunset Way from the original builder, Vidart in 
1976.  At the time we were living in Japan. We weren’t 
quite ready to come home yet so after 2 years in Isfahan, 
Iran and 3 years in Antwerp, Belgium we came back to 
the beach in 1981 to our little piece of paradise.

Bryce Browning
The Browning’s discovered Muir Beach in the summer 
of 1971, when we came to visit an old school chum of 
my wife’s who was renting the house where Matt and 
Linda are now. The weather was foggy and miserable, 

Long, Long Ago 
By Gail Falls and Anne Jeschke

Continued on next page
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the roads were treacherous-- no barricades on Hwy. 1, 
and Sunset Way was a bombsite. A few years before, 
because the drinking water was brown and there was no 
fire protection, the county designated this a “depressed 
area”. You could find it labeled on their maps.

We moved here anyway. The reasons were that the 
setting was gorgeous, the weather was mild, the 
schools were good and the neighbors were easy  
to love.  
And it was cheap.

So by the spring of ‘73 we had purchased a lot on 
Cove Lane, completed construction and moved into 
the same house I’m living in now. 

And fifty years later the reason I’m still here is that 
unlike every other place on the planet, Muir Beach is 
still itself. Except for that last thing.

People move here, stay awhile, then move on.  I wonder 
if some look back and reminisce how generous Muir 
Beach was to them.

Outi and Terry Onorato
Terry and I met at the Tavern in the summer of 1966. 
Fast forward 4 years, with two boys, we returned 
when we bought a home on Lagoon Dr. We spent 2 
years fixing the house before it was livable and have 
lived here for 51 years. We lived in San Francisco and 
Kentfield but needed to get away from urban life and 
closer to the ocean.

Gail and Anne
Gail first learned of Muir Beach through a dinner at a 
friend’s house here. Both she and her then husband, 
Mal, were enchanted and quickly decided to buy some 
land and build their home. Gail has lived here ever 
since.

Anne and Paul looked up and down the California 
coast for a place to retire. They became more familiar 
with Muir Beach when their son became a student and 
resident of Green Gulch. Eventually they realized that 
Muir Beach would be perfect for their later years, with 
two of their children nearby.

Continued from previous page

BEACHCOMBER 
FINANCIAL REPORT
JANUARY 2023

By Beth Begault

Thank you to everyone who has contributed to the 
Beachcomber membership drive this year. Your 
donations allow Muir Beach’s local news quarterly to 
keep on keeping on—now in its 77th year!

Printing costs account for the majority of the annual 
budget, and all of the staff labor is volunteer.  Costs per 
issue vary by number of pages and by design decisions 
(color pages vs black-and-white). On the low end, it 
costs about $600 for a black-and-white issue with a 
color cover. Costs run to $800 and up in issues that 
print some interior pages in color. We’re always hoping 
to gather at least $3,000/year in donations to keep the 
Beachcomber going. So far in this fundraising season 
we have fewer donations, but donations are gladly 
accepted and appreciated year-round, and no amount 
is too small!

YEAR $ AMOUNT # OF 
DONATIONS

AVG $ PER 
DONATION

2014 $3,100 83 $37
2015 $2,005 59 $34
2016 $1,850 51 $36
2017 $125   5 $25
2018 $1,655 40 $41
2019 $2,445 65 $40
2020 $2,590 67 $39
2021 $3,160 65 $48
2022 $1,430 27 $53

ACCOUNT BALANCES AS OF 1/28/23

BUSINESS CHECKING $1,967.94
BUSINESS SAVINGS $1,853.99
TOTAL CASH ACCOUNTS $3,821.93
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By Dave MacKenzie

Critter Report: Science at the Speed of Light

So many things in research are 
happening, critter stuff and way 
more, that it seems to me that science 
is advancing incredibly fast on so 
many fronts! Some of my recent 
favorites discoveries:

Junco Smell: Research continues 
to show that Northern Juncos, a 
common bird in Muir Beach, can 
identify family members via smell. 
It was thought that only vultures, like 
our common Turkey Vulture, could 
really smell. Probably most birds use 
smell much more than we had any 
idea. Interestingly, these odors may 
come from the bird’s gut biome.

White-Throated Sparrow Has 4 
sexes: A uncommon winter sparrow 
in Muir Beach (mostly along Pacific 
Way), has two forms – white-striped 
and tan striped (we have both). It 
turns out that white-stripes can only 
mate with tan-stripes. There are male 
and female white-stripes, and male 
and female tan-stripes, thus acting 
like 4 sexes. Huh?

New Domain of Life: Certain 
predatory microbes, which came to 
light in 2020, seem to be part of a 
new domain of life called Provora. 
The other domains are Bacteria, 
Archaea, and Eukaryota, which 
includes us, and typical plants, fungi, 
and other animals.  We may even be 
more closely related to Provora than 
to Bacteria or Archaea, which if true 
changes much of what we know 
(or think we know) about our own 
biology.

Virus Eating Protists: Small single-
celled protists, common in seawater, 
may consume lots of viruses in the 
ocean as part of their food supply. 
Studies suggest that the entire food 

web of the ocean, and thus the planet, 
may involve viruses as a primary 
food source, which is not something 
we knew about. Another fundamental 
change to understanding life on 
earth!

Image of Our Own Black Hole: An 
image of Sagittarius A*, the black 
hole at the center of our own Milky 
Way Galaxy was created using the 
Event Horizon Telescope (EHT). 
Using telescopes around the  world 
simultaneously, including one in 
Antarctica, the EHT was essentially 
the size of the earth! This was the 
second black hole to be imaged, but 
“Sag A*” is the driving force in our 
own galaxy, and yet only a small 
black hole at 4 million sun masses!

Dinosaur Ate a Mammal: 
Microraptor wasn’t too big as 
dinosaurs go, maybe the size of a 
crow, but it was quite a predator as 
a fossil from China showed. It seems 
that a small mammal was its last 
meal. This was about 120 mya, so I 
guess “we” mammals got even when 
we got to be in charge after the big 
meteor hit!

Helicopter on Mars: It is so amazing 
that we humans are driving/flying the 
(semi-autonomous) robot helicopter 
Ingenuity to explore another planet!

Protons are Very Complex: The 
heart of a Hydrogen atom, and the 
basis of our sun’s tremendous fusion 
energy, the proton was long thought 
to be a “basic” particle. In the 60’s, 
evidence and theory identified 
three Quarks as combining into 
a Proton. Recently, protons have 
been determined to be an even more 
complex and varying combination 
of up-quarks, down-quarks, charm-

quarks, anti-quarks, gluons, pions, 
and neutrinos, and maybe more stuff; 
whatever all of that means! Again, 
there is so much we don’t know!

New Wasps Discovered: Eighty-five 
new wasp species were discovered 
in 2022. These were in the (British) 
Natural History Museum collection, 
but were never before described, just 
collected. Overall the museum found 
351 new species, including more 
insects, geckos, fish, and frogs. What 
more is there to find?

Protein Folding Maps: Proteins 
are the work horses of life including 
providing organs and tissues with 
structure and influencing many 
chemical reactions. Given their 
large molecular size (thousands of 
atoms each), the structure of the 
complex folding of proteins, which 
makes them work in certain ways, 
has been very difficult to determine 
or observe. Now AI engines have 
managed to predict, very accurately, 
the actual structures of all know 
proteins (about 200 million!). Maybe 
the best result from AI software yet!

2 Trillion Galaxies More with 
Webb: The Hubble telescope 
increased the estimated total of all 
galaxies by a factor of 10, and the 
new Webb telescope is discovering 
even more. So now, it looks like 
there are roughly 2 trillion galaxies 
in the universe! 2 trillion is 2 million 
millions, or 2 thousand thousand 
thousand thousands. And a typical 
galaxy is at least as complex as our 
own Milky Way, with an estimated 
two hundred billion stars. So how 
many habitable planets is that, 
or even intelligent civilizations? 
Incomprehensible!

Continued on next page



february 2023    	  23

Little Beach Clean-up on 1/28

Continued from previous page

Sag A*, photo 
credit EHT 
Collaborative.jpg
 

Bald eagle and chick, photo credit: huntwildpa.jpg

Bald Eagle Adopts Red Tailed 
Hawk in Inverness: A Bald Eagle 
was seen this last year carrying a 
hawk (probably a Red-Tailed) chick 
into it’s nest. But rather than having 
its own predatory chicks feast on it, 
it seems that this family of eagles has 
decided to raise the much smaller 
hawk as one of it’s own. Amazing 
local nature story.

So watch for the latest scientific 
breakthroughs in the news. Something 
amazing almost every day! And if 
you cannot Google more information 
on any of these tidbits, let me know 
and I will search for my sources!

Getting down to the beach from Cove Lane had been hazardous for weeks 
ever since the storms rolled in. Tons, literally and figuratively, of all 
manner of debris had washed up blocking the path. Chris Gove organized 
a Saturday morning Little Beach clean-up. By the end, a new path was 
created thanks to many community helping hands and Chris’s chainsaw.

– Kate Somers	 Photos by Beth Begault
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New Muir Beach Puppy
By Liz and Ralph Rogers

Liz and Rogers (180 Pacific Way) 
belatedly announce the arrival of their 
new puppy Boogie!, a working lines 
German Shepherd. Boogie! is now 
almost 9 months old and loves treats, 
chasing balls on the beach, obedience/
scent training, and solving partial 
differential equations.

Boogie at 2 months Boogie! at 7 months

Cali in the Owl House
By Samantha Melendy

In the wild, finding a suitable nesting 
cavity in a dead tree is a macaw’s 
version of winning the lottery. A bonded 
pair will spend many hours chewing 
the entrance hole, and it has even been 
proposed that this act actually enhances 
bio-synchronization between mating 
male and female in courtship.

Sadly for local blue and gold macaw, 
Cali, his mate Girlscout will not be able 
to fly to this owl house he’s discovered 
in his own backyard. He calls to her 
with excitement as she calls back from 
the deck nearby. They have a less ideal 
nest box in their aviary that will have 
to do for now. The owl house is still for 
rent for qualified owl applicants only: 
please inquire with Cali the macaw, the 
new landlord at 77 Starbuck.

A Noteworthy Omission
Every year we are heart-warmed by 
reading in the Beachcomber Laurie 
Piel’s acknowledgments of every single 
Muir Beach volunteer who helped 
make the Christmas fair the lively, 
smooth running, successful event it 
always is.  However, the one person 
she leaves out time and time again is 
herself. Laurie works tirelessly on this 
project: signing up the artists; putting 
out the fliers; creating artwork for the 
website; soliciting and organizing the 
volunteers to make sure there is enough 
food and drink; and planning for the 
set-up and take-down. And somehow 
she manages to have lovely things to 
sell at her own booth as well. AND this 
is a woman who has a day job flying 
around the country. Not only does she 
make the Christmas Fair happen but 
she is a major presence behind so many 
other wonderful Muir Beach events, 
including her essential newsletter. 
Laurie: we are so grateful for YOU!

– Kate Somers


